





[image: image1.png]



HOLY ISLAND PARISH COUNCIL
Windsor Cottage, 3 Lewin’s Lane, Holy Island, Berwick-upon-Tweed, Northumberland TD15 2SB
Clerk: John A Bevan   Tel: (01289) 389359   Email: holyipc@btinternet.com







       May 7th 2018

Holy Island Causeway. Parish Council Update. 
The condition of the Causeway in general and the section from the Snook to the Bridge in particular is a long running problem and one that the Parish Council has been in discussions with Northumberland County Council about consistently over recent years. The lack of progress in 2017 was frustrating for everyone. At the end of this notice is the letter we sent to Glen Sanderson, Director of Local Services and Housing, prior to a meeting we held on the causeway with officials from NCC in April. This meeting was arranged on between NCC and the Parish Council as a result of and immediately following a letter the Chairman and Clerk handed to Jake Berry – Minister of State for the Northern Powerhouse – when he visited the Island on February 12th. In this letter we drew his attention to the state of the causeway and the lack of action following the cutting of the power cable in late 2016.
At that time work had begun on an agreed programme to dig and maintain drainage ditches and to regularly scrape sand off the road. This policy had been adopted after many months of discussions throughout 2015 and 2016 culminating in a meeting on the causeway in 2016 involving NCC; the Parish Council; Natural England; and Defra. Whether we like it or not the hard reality is that the causeway runs through the Nature Reserve and the land has Site of Special Scientific Interest status  (SSSI) which carries national and in parts international restrictions on what can be done. Permission for any work has to be given by Defra through Natural England and by the Marine Management Organisation.
After that 2016 meeting licences and permissions were obtained and the work started but never completed. The Parish Council position since then has been that this agreed work should be resumed and we are pleased to be able to tell residents that, following our representations and discussions at the meeting, NCC has confirmed the work will be carried out this year and that licences have been obtained to allow a 10 year maintenance programme.  NCC are now involved in final discussions with Natural England over the best time for the work to be done.
Letter to Glen Sanderson.   

‘We look forward to meeting you on April 17th and thank you for taking an interest in the problems with the causeway about which we have been in regular contact with Northumberland County Council. You will I expect have been supplied with a copy of the letter we sent to Mr Berry in February which expressed our concern over the steady deterioration of the road but, in advance of the meeting, we would like to expand a little on the points raised.
While our main concern is about the build-up of sand and the inadequate drainage of sections of the road could we also draw attention to the absence of several posts on the section leading from Beal shore to the bridge, these are intended to mark the edge of the road and have been washed away over the last couple of years and not replaced. 
We feel that the road can be divided into sections: The biggest problem is with the stretch from the bridge to the island shore. In the last 20 years and in particular in the last 10 the saltmarsh has expanded along and out from the road (we can provide historic photographic evidence if necessary) and inevitably this prevents the water draining away from the road as the tide falls. The reduction in the speed of the flow of water in turn leads to a build-up of sand lying on the road. To deal with this problem after many months of discussions which
included Natural England and a representative of Defra because of the SSSI status of saltmarsh it was agreed in 2016 that drainage ditches would be dug and maintained either side of the road in this stretch, the water draining into the South Low, the stream that runs under the bridge. In addition a smaller ditch would be dug on the western side of the road all the way to Chare Ends, where the road rises up from the beach. As you are aware early on in that work the main power cable to the island was severed and the work stopped. We feel very strongly that, as permission had been given and licences obtained for work in this sensitive environment, it should have been resumed once the cable problem had been resolved and that had this happened then the current problems would not have arisen. It is interesting that as part of the agreement the road was also to be scraped clear of sand after spring tides and/or bad weather and this too stopped until early this year when after pressure from ourselves through Councillor Lawrie, it was scraped and the improvement while limited was noticeable. 
We are aware that representations have been made suggesting raising this section of the road by up to 18 inches. This is the view of a small minority and is one that Holy Island Parish Councillors unanimously oppose because:


It will not be a long term solution. Some years ago the road was raised and turning bays installed. The sand covered them within a year.

The alterations to the tidal currents such a ‘barrier’ would cause have a potential to move the problem elsewhere and possibly damage the surrounding environment. It is not the road being covered by water that is the problem but the obstruction to the flow and drainage.
The island residents overwhelmingly have no desire to see the length of time the causeway is closed reduced by raising the road level. The character of the island and its appeal to the tourists on which it depends is strengthened by its accessibility by road but also its quiet small village feel when the tide rises which can be enjoyed by those staying here as residents or holiday makers. It is a huge part of its appeal.
The stretch from where the road turns right has the small drainage ditch in place for a considerable length and in general it appears to work as long as the ditch is maintained. However on the final stretch towards Chare Ends the ditch has not been dug and again the saltmarsh which has developed fairly recently prevents the road draining and the seaward side is pitted with large potholes which, being filled with water and hidden, are a hazard to cars.
In general as a community we recognise the difficulties in maintaining a tidal road and if we want to enjoy the many benefits of living here we also have to accept some drawbacks, however the causeway carries a large volume of traffic, 500000 plus visitors annually come over it with a benefit to the island economy and to the wider economy of Northumberland as a whole; a factor which needs to be considered when considering the costs of maintenance.

In summary as a council we have had innumerable discussions over many years with NCC and it has been frustrating that having at last come to an agreement on a course of action it has not been fulfilled and its efficacy not tested, and we ask that the work is re-started, completed and maintained. 

The current problems need addressing urgently. In the long term the proximity of the saltmarsh to the road will have to be considered because there is a need, on safety grounds, for a pedestrian / cycle track to be built. At peak holiday times it has become frightening to see walkers and cyclists mixed with two way car traffic. The saltmarsh is impossible for cyclists to use and even walkers with walking boots find it too soft and wet to walk on. Some compromise between the needs of the community living on and visiting the island and the needs of the Nature Reserve will have to made at some stage.’
This letter and that to Mr Berry and the reply on his behalf from the Department of Transport can be seen by prior arrangement with the Clerk.

On behalf of Holy Island Parish Council.

Councillor Robert Coombes - Chairman.

Councillor Gillian Douglas.

Councillor Kirsty Johnson.

Councillor Barbara Kyle.

Councillor Maureen Porter.











